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Dear Family and Friends

 

 1 Corinthians 12:6 There are diversities of activities, but it is the same God who works in all. 
 

In reviewing the last three months we can see it was a busy time with the Church and with visitors, testifying that God comes to us in unexpected ways and often through hospitality, as Hebrews 13 reminds us. There have been times of joyful celebration, solidarity in sorrow and misfortune, simple times around the table with family and friends and the inconvenient knock on the door as well. 

 

In July we were pleased to have a quick visit from the former Paris Missionary Jean Fischer who came to pick up Florian who returned to Switzerland. Jean was the CEVAA representative at the UCZ Partners Forum Florian has since commenced his studies in Economics at St Gallen. We thank him for his contribution to the life and work here and wish him well in his future studies.  

 

Next we welcomed Jenny and Elijah for a few days towards the end of the month. They had been at the same event as Jean. It was good to let them meet with colleagues and visit the areas we are involved in, as we serve the Church here and share the Gospel with others here in mission. We also enjoyed the company of Rae Clark, a trainee Minister who was doing a World Church placement at Mindolo and came to Mwandi to share in the life of a rural mission. This too was a good time of fellowship. Rae was picked up by Jenny Featherstone and company who had been at a wedding in Mongu. Jenny is a Methodist/Church of Scotland Mission Partner at Mindolo.

 

 

We then had a weekend visit from Claudia Freund, an East German Occupational Therapist from Maua Mission Hospital in Kenya. She was at a Regional Conference in Livingstone and came out to see us. It was a grand opportunity to talk shop. 

 

We had Greg Jeane from Independent Presbyterian Church, Birmingham, Alabama, on a site visit to monitor progress with the UCZ Sikuzu Community School. Good work has been done despite the various logistical challenges faced in building there. Since the election cement production has started again. Work is presently underway to roof the building, before the onset of the rains. The project is well on target for opening in January 2012. Work remains to build the latrines and teacher house the community promised. We are presently trying to find a reliable company to drill a new borehole. Solar panels for lighting are also to be purchased.  After the roof all that remains is the glazing, plastering and joinery work. The desks are already made. Greg returns in January for the opening. 

 

After Greg we had a visit once again from Rev Geoff Dornan from the Uniting Church in Australia. A shared interest in education, development and social justice led to deep discussions and also much laughter at life’s absurdities.

 

Another delightful time was spent with the Vandermaas Family from the Netherlands who came to visit us.  Keesjan and Reinette were colleagues, in fact our mentors, when we first came to Chengelo in 1994. Their elder two children, Kos and Vivianne, were born in Zambia but left when young, so we had never seen Hester. Keesjan also taught Ruairidh Agric so he was very pleased to see the work Ruairidh is doing with the Agiculture Project here. Catriona was with us at the time so it was good that she could meet up with these childhood friends as well. They came to us by the back road from Kafue National Park and also stayed overnight at our neighbours, the Catholic Mission at Sichile.  They left us to attend the wedding of Richard Thompson, another colleague from 1994, who was marrying Judy Banda, another Chengelo Teacher.     

 

Last but not least it was good to welcome Dr Bunmi Olayisade, the Methodists’ Africa Representative. We appreciate the effort Bunmi took to ensure she was able to visit us here at Mwandi. We last met Bunmi over lunch last summer following our visit to Methodist House in London. It was good to spend time together to chat and discuss and show challenges and achievements in the work. This too was a good time of prayer, sharing the Word and our hopes.

 

We were also struck by a sudden death. We arrived home from Gregor’s graduation to be greeted with the news that Deaconess Given Nanyangwe had died in hospital. Even though she was with us for such a short time and struggled with illness, she made an impact and various works she started off have continued. There was a memorial service in Mwandi for her before she left for burial in Lusaka.

 

 Funding for the Aids Relief Project has been stopped for three months. Funds have been erratic since Christmas until new administrative and financial modalities are in place. This has meant laying off 16 members of staff employed through the programme at Mwandi. The lack of money has meant no contracts could be renewed. This has hit local families hard. It is humbling to work with some laid-off staff who continue to work although they are not paid.

 

To try and sustain the programme the frequency of mobile clinics has been halved. The Hospital from its meagre grant supplies the fuel for these.  New patients can be tested but the Hospital has now run out of reagents which means liver and kidney functions cannot be done and new patients cannot be initiated on treatment as there is no accurate blood picture available. Another time-consuming challenge has been keeping the data and Smartcare files on 3000 clients updated with no data staff. With so few people left and assuming a number of different and unusual roles had led to a good team spirit.

 

We were invited once again to the graduation of the 14 students who had attended the 4 month Mission Centre Programme. It was a moving and ecumenical occasion with the presence of the Wesleyan, Baptist and Pentecostal Pastors and Mission Partners from Church of Scotland and Uniting Church of Australia who all prayed for the students.

 

After receiving the invitation to join the “Anamoyo” at last year’s Presbytery Meeting, Ida underwent training and was bloused with 110 other women from all over Bulozi (Western Province) at Sefula, near Mongu on the last Sunday in August.  She was helped into the blouse by the Rev Akafekwa’s wife and Mrs Mubita tied her headsquare The Bishop Louis Mubita Sipalo gave the charge and welcomed the new members. The Women’s Christian Fellowship are a uniformed group of women who play an important role in the life of the Church, helping to foster unity and oneness. They encourage and help those in difficulties as well as witnessing. They are also an important wing in the social and welfare work of the Church. 

 

The next occasion was the Induction of the Reverend Manda to Mwandi Consistory. Ministers from the neighbouring Consistories of Livingstone and Sesheke took part.

The Presbytery Bishop and Secretary came from Mongu to officiate. This was followed by lunch for 300 at the Church after the Service. The congregations presented him with a number of gifts to welcome him and his family.

 

The latest Church event was the Mwandi CongregationalRetreat. We spent the long weekend running a twice daily shuttle from Mwandi to the bush near Kasaya. We transported people, food, fuel and water and fetched and carried what was needed. The Retreat site is on the banks of a river in a Mopani forest off the road to Livingstone. Other 'local' Reverends once again came to minister. Seeking the Church Transformed was the theme. Yesterday we reloaded the truck to Sesheke to return the 3 large 'happs' that were used to construct open tents for all the congregations to sit under. The District Council lent us them. We certainly needed them for the leaves are off the trees before the rains and it is beginning to heat up - mid-30s usually by 1430h! With 300+ to cater for it was also a modern day practical demonstration of grace and provision of how to feed the 5000 from 5 loaves and 2 fish !

 

At the end of September we are grateful that we had peaceful elections and they were followed by another fairly gracious hand-over from the ruling party to the opposition.

 

The two Doctors that the Government sent us are now obviously thankful to have completed their ‘national service’ in the bush as they have both found places again for further study in professional development in the much preferred urban areas. However, Isaac Tembo who was sponsored by the Church of Scotland, has now graduated from Doctor’s training in Dar-es-Salaam and has come back to Mwandi to help for a time until he begins his placement in Livingstone. Judy is doing her practicals here at Mwandi. She returns to Tanzania to finish her RGN course shortly. It has been good to welcome them back home.

 

The High School has finally been gazetted ie registered by the Govt so we should now receive a small per capita grant for teaching and learning materials. We are now trying to get the school registered as an Examination Centre; another bureaucratic hurdle to leap. The school have received money for two staff houses from Peace Parks through the Chief and we are still at present inviting the Norwegian Church to build another two.  Applications are still with the English Methodists and the Uniting Church of Australia for another two classroom blocks.

 

Our house finally has its roof on after over a year under construction. After four long years the end appears to be hoving into sight. The local builders are making slow but reasonable progress. One of the vagaries of building here is that we are not only responsible for purchasing and supplying materials but for the feeding and care of the building workers too.

 

As regards the Mission, it is good that Percy the Pastor, Isaac the Doctor and Romeo Singogo the HA all knew each other and were friends before coming to Mwandi So with ourselves and the new Minister and the others we have now a good solid core of committed and Mission-orientated Christians at Mwandi, something we have lacked for a long time.

 

Ruairidh, Fiona and Lucy left for Adelaide at the end of September. Fiona has had problems with her thyroid since Lucy was born and was successfully operated  on Wednesday. Gregor and Sarah are going to marriage preparation classes at their Church in Chester and we have received the address of our furlough house in Edinburgh. Catriona did very well in her AS Exams and we are very proud of her. She is busy applying for University places. Mubita is also enjoying his visit once a week to school in Livingstone.

 

As you can read there are a number of needs for you to bring to God for his help and blessing. God’s blessing and keeping for beloved family members and friends. His comfort and peace for those needing power and endurance to overcome particularly difficult situations. There is thanksgiving too for all the great joys and wonders for all the gifts received from God that have helped us to meet these moments of joy and sorrow.

 

With love and every blessing

Keith Ida & Mubita  

